WHOLE FOODS COMMUNITY CO-OP, INC.

Minutes of JUNE 2010 Meeting of Board of Directors

Approved by the Board of Directors on July 26, 2010

DATE: 

June 28, 2010

TIME: 

5:30 PM

LOCATION: 
Whole Foods Co-op, 610 East 4th Street, Duluth, MN

Attended by Board members: Alison Champeaux, Mary Dragich, Chris Edwardson, Mark Friederichs, David Helf, Theresa Koenig, and Heather Murphy. Also present: General Manager Sharon Murphy.  

Motion, seconded and carried is abbreviated as MSC, followed by the names of the maker, second and vote tally. U = unanimous vote.

OPEN SESSION

President David called the meeting to order at 5:34 PM.  Mark was appointed timekeeper. All Board members were prepared and no conflicts of interest were noted.  

IMPORTANT DATES

· Blood Drive at WFC on Wednesday, July 14, 1-4 PM; participants can enter a drawing for a weekend package at Lutsen Resort or $100 gift card at Cabela’s; let Shannon know if you will participate.

· Dinner with National Cooperative Grocers Association/NCGA audit team and management team on Wednesday, July 28, in Duluth.

· All-Staff meetings scheduled for Wednesday, August 11, at 10 AM and 6 PM in classroom.

· WFC is sponsoring a showing of the food-related film “Ingredients” at Zinema on August 15.

REVIEW

Minutes – The Board approved (MSC, Heather, Theresa; Alison abstained) the amended draft of the Minutes of the May 24, 2010, meeting of the Board of Directors. 


Management Report – Sharon updated the Board on planning for the 2010 Annual Owners meeting and results of the May 2010 postcard mailing to Hillside residents.  The Board requested that the 2010 Annual Report be printed and mailed inside the fall Gazette and that the October Owner Appreciation Month mailing include a reminder of the Annual Owners Meeting.  Sharon requested Board comments on the request for ENDS funding for post-production costs of a documentary film, www.foodforchangemovie.com, that incorporates cooperative history.


Ownership Report - With respect to the June report, the Board approved:

· (MSU, Chris, Heather) 75 new Owner applications 

· (MSU, Alison, Mary) three requests for term/transfer of equity and

· (MSU, Heather, Theresa) $214.67 from Matching Funds for Owners:

· #9842 - $80.00

· #9742 - $74.67

· #9660 - $60.00

Pursuant to the Bylaws, the June Ownership Report included:

· A listing for the Board’s information of 57 Owners whose accounts became inactive from July 1, 2009, through May 31, 2010, due to no current contact information; refund of equity on these inactive accounts is be subject to the Board’s process for responding to Owner requests to refund equity or to the Board’s abandoned equity process, whichever is initiated first.

· A listing of 113 Owners who have not completed required equity payments within two years of joining WFC; MSU (Chris, Mark) the Board approved moving these accounts to inactive status subject to payment in full of equity due.

· A listing of three business accounts and six Owner accounts made inactive due to past due IOUs owed to WFC; MSU (Alison, Theresa) the Board approved refund of equity, less indebtedness owed to WFC, for the six Owner accounts and approved termination of the three business accounts with the indebtedness owed allocated to bad debt expense for FY 2010.

· A listing of two Owner accounts made inactive due to failure to reimburse WFC for insufficient funds checks and one Owner account made inactive due to failure to reimburse WFC for a misdirected payment; MSC (Heather, Theresa) the Board approved refund of equity less indebtedness owed to WFC of these three Owner accounts.


Financial Report – The Board reviewed the May 2010 Income Statement. Sharon advised that June sales growth through the 27th is 12% with a goal of 5%.  


Compliance Reports – Barring objections, the Board accepted the following June compliance reports:

· Policy B3 Budgeting/Financial Planning as amended at this meeting (Sharon)

· Policy D7 Governance Investment (David) with requests to add notation to Board’s calendar and for technical edit.


Board Calendar – The Board acted on the following June calendar item:

· With recommendation from Finance Committee, MSU (Mary, Alison) the Board approved the proposed budget for FY 2011.

COMMITTEES

The Board reviewed the notes from the Ad Hoc Study Committee meeting on June 22, 2010,

and assigned the following project topics for further study:

1) Own a farm – Heather/Alison – report to the Board in August 2010.

2) Conduct community education on a sustainable food system – Mary/Mark – report to the Board in September 2010.

3) Create/support the development of a community farm – David/Chris – report to the Board in October 2010. 

4) Support/develop a year-round greenhouse using solar/wind power – Theresa – report to the Board in November 2010.


The Board reviewed the notes from the Board Recruitment Committee meeting on June 21, 2010; this committee requested agenda time for a presentation at the July Board meeting.


The Board acted, as noted above under Board Calendar on the Finance Committee’s recommendation of the proposed FY 2011 budget.

OLD BUSINESS

             The Board continued its discussion of “for whom” and “at what cost” to provide direction for the General Manager with respect to achieving progress on the ENDS statement.

              David, Chris and Theresa discussed their experiences at the 2010 Consumer Cooperative Management Association Conference in Bloomington, IN, conducted earlier this month.

NEW BUSINESS
             David assigned responsibility for July Board compliance reports as follows: 

· Policy D1 Governing Style/Chris

· Policy D5 Committees/Heather

· Policy D6 Meetings/Theresa (as confirmed after this meeting)

· Policy D8 Minutes/Mary (as confirmed after this meeting)

STUDY     

          David facilitated a discussion of the articles in Pages 86 - 98 of A Discussion Course on Cooperatives.  

Following an evaluation on process and ensuring that all opinions were heard, the Board approved  (MSU, Heather, Alison) adjourning this meeting at 7:42 PM.  

Respectfully submitted,

Sharon Murphy, General Manager


